SPECIAL COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

MONDAY 8 DECEMBER 2008 AT 3.30PM

PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bradley, Mrs Clarke (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Fisher), Hendry, Mrs Mallinson, Mrs Riddle and Mrs Robson.

COS.126/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Fisher and Harid.

COS.127/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.   

COS.128/08
COLLABORATIVE ARRANGEMENTS BETWEEN CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL AND ALLERDALE BOROUGH COUNCIL AND POTENTIAL FUTURE ARRANGEMENTS – THE 'SERCO’ REPORT
Members had attended a combined Overview and Scrutiny Committee workshop prior to this meeting, and received a presentation from Mr Paul Connolly (Serco) on the detail of the Serco Report on the options appraisal of shared management arrangements between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council.

The main findings of the report were:

The cost of reverting to separate Chief Executives for the two authorities would represent a combined cost of £310,000 per year, whereas adopting the current shared Chief Executive arrangement on a permanent basis would save over £166,000 in the first year and £116,000 in the following years.

The two authorities, whilst retaining their own distinct sovereignties, could agree a joint reform programme over the next two years including: the development of a modern, combined leadership and service structure; the merger and reduction of the Senior Management Teams, including Corporate Directors and Heads of Service into one single Management Team; and the development of detailed business cases for service sharing for the vast majority of other activities.

The Executive had on 17 November 2008 (EX.281/08) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the report (CE.29/08) on Potential Shared Management arrangements with Allerdale Borough Council be considered by the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committees prior to further consideration by the Executive at its meeting on 18 December 2008; and

(2) That Officers prepare the necessary financial details to enable Members to consider the report fully.”

Also submitted was report of the Deputy Chief Executive (CE.30/08) providing the financial information and context as directed by the Executive.  The City Council was forecasting a substantial budget deficit unless significant savings could be made.  The magnitude of savings required meant either reductions in the quality or quantity of services provided or innovative ways of working that would reduce operating costs.  It was against that background that the proposals from Serco should be considered.

It was reasonable to suppose (if Serco’s estimates of potential savings were correct) that the successful delivery of a sufficiently ambitious reform programme, coupled with the shared management team, could eventually deliver savings for the City Council in the region of £3m per annum.   Clearly, there would be substantial ‘up front’ costs for the delivery of those efficiency savings.  The principal costs associated with establishment of the shared management team would be redundancy costs in the region of £1.5m, based upon the most likely scenario that a proportion of the existing Managers would remain.   In addition, it was likely that recruitment costs for Chief Officers would be around £150,000 (to be shared between both Councils).

The costs for the two year reform programme were estimated in the report as approximately £1m for external support (to be shared between the two Councils) and £750,000 for ‘harmonisation of terms and conditions’.  The context in which those costs were considered would be dictated by the business cases for shared services produced during the reform programme. 

It was further envisaged that national and regional funding may be available to support projects within the reform programme, given the degree of innovation and commitment to efficiency and enhanced two‑tier working that both Councils would show by establishing a shared management team.  Nevertheless, it was important to note that some of the Council’s reserves would be needed to support the business change driven by the new arrangements.

The report from Serco was clear that the successful operation of a smaller management team across two authorities would depend upon a culture of delegation and disciplined prioritisation.  Members needed to consider whether the perceived benefits of ‘access’ to a greater number of senior managers was balanced by the opportunity cost of not implementing a shared team.  

Although the report was the result of a five-week piece of work and many details could not at this time be elucidated, sufficient information was available to make an ‘in principle’ decision as to whether or not a shared management team for Carlisle and Allerdale (with a clear aim to deliver the reform programme of shared services) was the preferred way forward.

The timescales within the Serco report (e.g. establishment of a shared management team by April 2009) would have slipped if full Council decided to go ahead on 13 January 2009.   The provision of a deliverable timetable would be a priority if the decision to proceed was made.

Report CE.30/08 concluded that:

· If both Councils wished to commit to an ambitious programme of shared services, then a shared management team, as well as delivering efficiency savings from the start, would substantially increase the likelihood of success.

· The costs associated with the two-year programme could not be accurately estimated at this time.  Each shared service would be subject to a business case as part of the programme, thus ensuring that full costs and benefits were understood by each Council before committing.

· The proposals in the Serco report represented a credible and deliverable way of making the savings required by Carlisle City Council.  It could also be argued that the enhanced two-tier working that it represented was long overdue given the commitments made during the unitary government debate some eighteen months ago.

In considering the documentation, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1.  If the Council agreed the report ‘in principle’ there would have to be a provision that all business plans and service plans were available for full scrutiny.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) explained that all senior officers within the authority were affected by the report and if the report was agreed on 13 January then it would commit the Council to shared management and the Council would begin the process of redundancies.

Members were concerned that there was no exit strategy and once the ‘in principle’ was agreed the Council was committed to the process.

Members were not comfortable agreeing to the report ‘in principle’ because they did not have sufficient information to make an informed decision.  Members felt that the report should be scrutinised and written responses to Members concerns should be given.  

A Member highlighted that the Deputy Chief Executive’s report had not included comments by Officers on the implications that ordinary reports usually included.  There was no comments included on the staffing implications or financial implications.

2.  Members were concerned that there was only one option for consideration.

A Member commented that she felt there were three options for consideration, the Council could do nothing, they could wait until a unitary bid was forced upon them or they could agree to the Serco report ‘in principle’.

3.  Members were very concerned that there had been no Union representatives at the workshop and emphasised the need for consultation to be undertaken with Trade Unions and staff.  

Members were also concerned that the consultant had stated in the workshop that senior officers were not working to capacity and there was no Union representation to protect the officers.

4.  A Member commented that she supported collaborative working with other Districts as long as it was not at the expense of working with the County Council.  

A Member added that the since the Unitary debate had occurred the focus was on the White Paper and Community Engagement.  The Council had to look at the services it was providing to the residents.  County wide provision could be available on a number of services.

5.  The report mentioned the County Council briefly but gave no indication if savings were possible if closer collaboration with other partnerships were carried out.

6.  Members raised concerns that there was no indication of the level of redundancies that were expected or how the savings would be achieved.

7.  Members were concerned that there were no timelines on the progress of the changes.  There was concern that Job evaluation had taken several years and Members asked if there was a realistic timetable considering the changes across the two Authorities with different terms and conditions.

8.  There were several inaccuracies in the report especially with regard to the collaboration with the County Council.  It was felt that the consultant did not have a good understanding of the work of the City Council.

9.  Members requested that options for the new scrutiny arrangements were provided and highlighted the need for joint scrutiny on cross cutting matters.

10.  One of the reasons for the failure of the collaboration between Chelmsford Borough Council and Maldon District Councils was the poor communication with Members.  It was felt that Members of the City Council had insufficient time to give thorough consideration to the report.  Members had not been given the opportunity to give detailed scrutiny because they felt the report was not complete and Members could not make an informed decision.  Braintree District Council and Colchester Borough Council had taken a slow and planned approach to the work and it was felt that this option would have been preferred by the City Council.

A Member further commented that there should be further discussions and explanations required before any decision was taken and there was serious concerns that there was not enough time for the decision making process.

11.  There was concern that Officers and Members already had a full agenda with projects such as Carlisle Renaissance and Members were worried that energy for such projects would be lost.

12.  Members were uneasy with some of the proposals and savings in the Community Services Review and asked if the Executive could postpone making any further decisions until the collaboration had been decided upon.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

· The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had concerns regarding the speed at which the proposed shared management arrangement was moving.  The Committee sought an assurance that the process was not being dictated by other pressures and urged the Executive to take more time to ensure that the decision could be taken with fuller knowledge of the implications.

· Members wished to see greater co-operation with Cumbria County Council.

· The Committee would like Officers to assess the Serco report in the same way other internal reports were assessed and requested Officers complete the implications section of the report which was missing from Report CE.30/08

· The Committee would like to see a full breakdown of the £1m support costs.

· The Committee would like further detailed information on how other Authorities have drawn up targets for savings from pursuing shared services and if they had been achieved and how.  The Committee also requested details on the impact of services to the Community.

· The Committee requested information on the length of time other Authorities had taken to put collaboration arrangements in place.  The Committee asked the Executive to consider how realistic the timetable in the Serco report was.

· The Committee requested information on the length of time other Authorities collaboration arrangements had been in place.

· The Committee requested more information on Governance arrangements in other Authorities and how these were working, particularly in light of the significant distance between the administrative centres of Carlisle and Workington.

· Given that estimates are included in the report of the levels of savings that can be expected, the Committee requested details on the level of redundancies that were expected and further information on any TUPE arrangements.

· The Committee requested that the Executive enter into discussions with other authorities that are going through the unitary process at the moment to look at what work was being carried out.

· A full business plan for the project was fundamental to all stages of the process and must be considered fully by scrutiny along with the individual business cases for each shared service proposal.

· Within the business plan, there should be a clear exit strategy to enable the two authorities to withdraw from the arrangements if problems arose.

· That the Equality and Diversity and Respect agendas were incorporated into any processes from the beginning.

· The savings available from pursuing collaboration may mean that the savings required from the Community Services Review may no longer be necessary.  As such the Committee requested that any further decisions with regard to cuts resulting from the Community Services Review be postponed until the decision regarding collaboration arrangements had been taken.

 (2) The Committee would request responses to the issues raised be given in time for the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting on 8 January 2009.  The Committee asked the Chairman of Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee to consider the responses made at their meeting on 8 January 2009 and to consider inviting Members of Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to that meeting to aid discussion.

[The meeting ended at 4.20pm]

